WESTERN MASSACHUSETTS INTER-AGENCY COUNCIL ON HOUSING AND HOMELESSNESS
Minutes

July 15, 2011

Members Present:  George Ryan/ Regional Employment Board – Hampden County, Kathy Tobin/Springfield Friends of the Homeless, Jerry Ray/Mental Health Association, Dave Modzewelski/ Mental Health Association, Jim Burdell/ Housing Court, Andrea Miller/Center for Human Development, Jay Levy/ Eliot CHS, Doreen Fadus/Mercy Medical Center, Sarah Slautterback/ DOE, Michael Schoenberg/ MBHP, Paul Fitzsimons/ DCF, Ben Cluff/ MDPH, Pamela Schwartz/ WMNEH, Frances Bernier/CareerPoint, Alvina Brevard/DHCD, Joanne Glier/DTA, Peg Keller/3 County CoC-City of Northampton.
Call to Order: Co-Chair Brevard called the meeting to order. With her was Joanne Glier who has replaced Mike Longley as the representative from DTA. Ms. Brevard said the tornado recovery efforts delayed the June meeting. She is happy to see everyone and welcomed Joanne. 

The minutes were accepted as presented. Those present introduced themselves.

Working Group Report

Eligibility Sub-Committee -  Dave Modzewelski explained that the idea for a pilot project originated after learning about the model created by the medical community, as shared by Doreen Fadus. Members working on the pilot include Doreen Fadus, Jay Levy, Sue Fortin, Dave Havens, Jerry Ray and Ben Cluff.
Concept/ through monthly sub- regional REACH meetings – sub-population of chronic homeless with complex needs gets identified.  Meeting is called with relevant State agency representatives to strategize how to move forward. Often times the barriers to moving forward are eligibility related. Plan to launch in September. Need the State agencies to agree to identify representatives with authority to participate. REACH team participants will convene and put folks forward utilizing the vulnerability index from Health Care for the Homeless. If model is successful, could be a family counterpart. Dave estimates the client universe to be 10-20.
Purpose is to function as a "village" and not blame or force one agency's ownership over another, but to work together, share resources and problem solve.  The sub-committee will formalize a proposal. The Network will be asked to shepherd this at the State level to get buy-in and commitment from the State agencies to assign participant designees.   There may be agencies, such as Elder Affairs that do not have W.Mass reps, may need to draw from the regional vendors. Discussion followed about the Mercy Medical Center model being replicated in the region. Model for communication between systems. 
Jerry Ray cited a study on safety/dangerousness and the disparity between communities and reactions. What to do when a client refuses DMH services (for example) / still a responsibility to work to insure safety. Doreen said the medical model is being discussed at the Regional Network's Discharge Planning Committee. Jim Burdell said in the early days of the Tenancy Preservation Project there was much "horse trading" between systems. Doreen spoke about an article in the New Yorker on "Hot Spotters" and the focus on costs. Andrea Miller spoke about a cost analysis calculator she learned about at a SAMHSA conference.  Numbers are entered into a spread sheet formula that documents community savings and dollars spent per person served per year. Brandeis University is looking for test cases. She will contact them. 
Project will further spur communication between REACH participants and increase education and awareness of eligibility processes (and barriers ). Ms. Brevard said she would be interested in a parallel project for family homelessness. Look forward to pilot implementation and future updates. 
State Agency Updates

DCF Paul Fitzsimons reported on the final budget updates. His agency lost 120 million, 737 million down from 856 million. They are short one million in administration, and have a 3-4 million dollar deficit in the social worker account. Due to an increase in contract costs, 3-4 million dollars in contracts will not be funded. They are one million short in the services accounts and he anticipates things getting worse. 
DPH Ben Cluff reported that the RISE teams that were working, are not working anymore. Grace House (women in recovery and their children) in Northampton has received a 10% budget cut.  (RISE teams were funded with DHCD $ that passed through the Bureau of Substance Abuse Services for the purpose of helping FOR Families Case workers with substance abuse referrals, when indicated for homeless families in motels.

DOE  Sarah  S. reported on increased numbers of homeless kids in schools, increases in unaccompanied youth (6,000 statewide). The Commission on Unaccompanied Youth did not receive funding in the budget. Providers are creating written and oral testimony to continue to pursue this. Andrea Miller said she remembered seeing data from ServiceNet indicating 23 and 24 year olds already qualifying as chronically homeless. Sarah said half are male, half female but females come forward more readily due to safety issues.  Michael Schoenberg spoke about the Community Services effort relative to the Rosie D. Act and the need to cultivate relationships with schools and service providers. Peg K. noted a meeting to be held in Northampton on Nov. 8th with schools and service providers around McKinney Vento requirements. Kathy Tobin mentioned a new program in Springfield through the Children's Study Home. 
DTA Joanne Glier reported that the Young Parent Program is still functioning. She has only been in her job a couple of weeks, will have more to report on at the next meeting. 

DHCD  Alvina reported that the EA HomeBase Program is on hold until August 1st. The contract with the 9 regional housing authorities for program implementation is occurring. The services will include rental assistance and assistance for rental and utility arrearages. The RHA will do the intake, determine EA eligibility, conduct an assessment, evaluate the current housing situation and will be placed in shelter temporarily if no housing solution is available. 
This would be HAP for Hampden and Hampshire County, Franklin Regional Housing Authority for Franklin/N.Quabbin, and Berkshire Regional Housing Authority for Berkshire County. Numbers are continuing to grow, the hotel count went up while preparing for HomeBase. EA eligibility has not changed. In the transition to HomeBase, had to identify local housing options. Could not establish increased shelter capacity, had to work within the existing stock. They are moving to a new computer system. Massive training has been involved in the 3 attempts to roll out the program. 
Tornado Recovery

Ms. Brevard reported on the awe inspiring regional efforts that occurred after the tornado. DHCD was on the front lines with the City of Springfield. The Red Cross opened up 2 shelters, one for families and one for individuals. Some homeless individuals went to Friends of the Homeless. Most went to the Mass. Mutual Center. There was a family site in W. Springfield and at the Big E. DMH, Health Care for the Homeless, Red Cross, HAP, Friends of the Homeless, Center for Human Development, NEFWC, DHCD all came together. Re-housing teams were formed and 175 households were placed in less than 30 days. (!!!!!!!!)

518 people were registered as disaster survivors, in Springfield and W. Springfield. 250 people were in shelter in those 2 cities.  ( Brimfield, Agawam, other communities had their own counts). No families entered the state shelter system. (!!!!)  The community re-housing effort housed all but 4 households (with complex challenges) and efforts with those continue. DHCD accessed MRVP resources. Rapid response resources were set up at shelters for 10 days. The DTA offices became disaster centers. FEMA and DTA had emergency workers in 10 disaster centers. Large numbers of survivors were not seen until the 1-800 # and website were created. She said FEMA was extremely impressed by our community response. Some households moved in with families and friends but many needed to be housed. 135 buildings were lost with 500+ rental units. 135 units were subsidized. HAP and the Springfield Housing Authority successfully rehoused all those on subsidies in other subsidized units. FEMA, Small Business Administration and HUD (Asst. Sec. of Equal Opportunity to monitor fair housing practices) were the Federal agencies that responded. Mass. Commission Against Discrimination is involved to insure housing is replaced for low and moderate income residents.  A development group is now forming to do a Master Plan for rebuilding the devastated neighborhoods (HAP is on that). 
MHA lost a site based subsidized building that may not be able to be rebuilt in conformance with current zoning. HUD may allow project based subsidies to become mobile. 
DTA served 5,000 people, 16,000 households got food stamps replaced. Discussion followed about property owners bailing on properties and efforts to retain tenancies. 

All present were gratified that our regional network put its best foot forward at a critical time. 

Regional Update

Pamela Schwartz reported that the Network (Western Mass. Network to End Homelessness) is organizing itself to exist after the State funding ends on June 30th. Governance Committee is formalizing the network infrastructure and processes. Leadership Council, Steering Committee, system of sub-committees doing targeted work (Discharge Planning, Housing Sex Offenders, Individual Services, Family Services). 100+ families have been served with State ICHH funds. She said the response that Alvina described was a powerful testament to the collaboration, communication and relationships that have been nurtured through the Network's efforts.  The providers are connected in ways that never existed before and are feeling the power of their collaborations. 

A grant proposal was just submitted to the Fireman's Fund (statewide non-profit) for a Network planning grant focused on Employment/Education and Work Force development. The funding is offered only to Regional Networks (created through the State Inter-Agency Council on Housing and Homelessness, 10 statewide). This is tied in to the launch of HomeBase, in  recognition of the need for asset development to bring families out of homelessness.  It is a planning grant to hire a consultant and figure out how to move forward. Data will be collected, needs identified and a strategy developed. This is a 4 county effort. A meeting will be held August 19th to plan the proposal. 

A separate grant application has been made to SAMHSA at the Federal level (Substance Abuse, Mental Health Services Administration) in partnership with the UMass Medical Center for 1.5 million dollars to provide support services and house chronically homeless individuals. The funds are for support services, not housing. The proposal is to serve 160 over a 3 year period. 
Next Topic
Employment and Training/ to parallel the grant process just described. 

New Co-Chairs

State agency Chairs are asked to facilitate the meetings for one year. Alvina Brevard and Mike Longley served in that capacity for 2010-2011. New co-chairs are needed for this year. 
Adjourn

The meeting concluded at 11:50 a.m. The next meeting will be held September 16, 2011. 

Respectfully submitted, Peg Keller
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